Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

July 7, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. on Tuesday, July 7, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Michael Moeller with Dr. Brent Olive, Dr. Bill Huddleston with Dr. Gregory Pitts, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Robert Garfrerick, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
Dr. Alan Medders, Ms. Carol Lyles, Ms. Missy Pettus, Ms. Gail Sutherland, and Ms. Melody Stewart from the Office of Advancement attended the first part of the meeting.

1.
UNA Foundation.  Dr. Medders introduced his staff and shared a handout with the department chairs that included fund descriptions, endowment funds, and current use funds for program & academics as well as scholarships.  Ms. Pettus discussed the importance of having at least 85-90% of the faculty and staff giving to the foundation so that the University can apply for corporate grants.  Ms. Sutherland, Director of Grant Programming and Development, and Ms. Stewart, Director of Annual Giving, introduced themselves and Ms. Lyles offered to help with setting up any new chapters for alumni and any alumni functions departments want to host.  She also mentioned the OnLion Community Networking that will be started soon.  Dr. Medders stated that they would like to meet with each department at least each quarter and any other times that departments have questions or need help with these areas.  They would like to hear what is going on in each department, what research is being worked on, and what students are working on.
2.
Approval of Minutes from June 23, 2009.  The minutes were approved by consensus.

3.
Report from ACHE & COAD.  

ACHE – The four items that UNA had on the agenda were all passed.  The Arts & Sciences items were all informational items.  HPER had their proposal passed.

COAD

· Changes to the current listing of UNA’s peer institutions were made.  Removed were Angelo State, Tarleton State University, University of North Carolina at Pembroke, and Fayetteville State University.  Added to our peer list were:  Murray State, Morehead State University (KY), Western Carolina University, and Pittsburg State University.
· During summer 2010 Dr. Cale wishes that within the academic arena office work schedules are staggered to cover 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.

· Distance learning was discussed; both the process and the need for a current listing of all distance learning courses.
· Summer enrollment was reported at 2,923 which is down from last summer’s enrollment of 3,338.

4.
Curriculum Change Proposal from the Department of Chemistry and Industrial Hygiene.  Dr. Moeller made a motion to add a new course, CH 299H Honors Science Symposium (1) and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.
5.
Curriculum Change Proposals from the Department of Entertainment Industry.  Dr. Garfrerick made a motion to accept the packet of proposals and the motion was seconded.  The proposals changed the course descriptions for ENT 470 and ENT 480; proposed two new courses (ENT 345 Artist Management and Touring and ENT 492 Singing River Records) and created a new major in Entertainment Industry with two options, Entertainment Business and Entertainment Technology.  During discussion he explained that these changes would entail no additional cost to the University and that the Departments of Music and Communications along with the College of Business had been consulted. The motion was unanimously adopted.
Dr. Hansen recognized Dr. Brent Olive and Dr. Gregory Pitts as incoming Department Chairs who will attend our meetings with their counterparts (Dr. Moeller and Dr. Huddleston) for the rest of the summer.  He stated that Dr. Olive had attended our meetings in the past and asked Dr. Pitts to introduce himself.  He welcomed them both to this group.

6.
Distance Learning.  Dr. Hansen provided a handout that he received from Dr. Thornell that is the SACS Distance Education Policy.  The purpose of this policy is to assure quality.  Dr. Hansen stated that this is, in part, the reason for the email asking for a list of all distance education courses in each department and when they were last taught.  This led to discussion regarding what SACS considers informational (over 25%) and substantive (over 50%) changes in courses offered by distance.  Dr. Hansen stated that he believes that 25% or more of all our undergraduate programs can now be taken by distance and we need to notify SACS.  He discussed our master’s degrees and believes history and criminal justice need to notify SACS regarding this, also.  Chris Maynard discussed his work on a distance learning policy manual and Dr. Hansen thanked him for the report.
7.
International Partnerships.  Dr. Hansen reported that he and Dr. Zhang continue to look at ways to create partnerships abroad, especially China.  They are currently looking at a draft agreement for communication majors.  There is also interest in animation and while we don’t offer that, we do offer digital media and are looking at ideas on expanding this to meet interest.  
8.
Department Chair Evaluation (continued).  There is interest in the whole university for department chair evaluations and Dr. Hansen asked if we wanted to continue our work or wait to see what the university comes up with.  Dr. Robertson reiterated that he thinks department chairs should be assessed on their administrative performance.  Dr. Muse stated that his opinion is department chairs might need to rotate every two years so that they can go back to the classroom and being a department chair is a service.  There was discussion that for promotion and tenure, everyone could be evaluated in the same manner but when evaluating department chairs, administrative duties should be evaluated.


Dr. Robertson also brought up the fact that at the last meeting regarding chair compensation that the department chairs were supposed to be developing a strategy for compensation and since Dr. Warren was who charged them with tweaking the formula, is Dr. Thornell wanting them to complete this?  Dr. Hansen stated he would bring this to the COAD for clarification.  

6.
Other.  
-Budget Roll-Over was discussed and Dr. Strong stated that as chair of the Budget Committee he would get clarification on whether the money was left in each department’s budget or dumped into Academic Affairs and then trickled down.

-SOAR  numbers for undecided majors is at 48 for Friday and Dr. Hansen asked all department chairs with no students and those with less than five students at SOAR to come and help Jennifer with undecided majors in room 200A and B when they finish with their students.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Debbie Tubbs on July 8, 2009.
Minutes approved by Vagn K. Hansen on July 9, 2009.
Minutes will be presented to department chairs on July 21, 2009, for approval.
